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Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, distinguished permanent representatives, distinguished delegates, and distinguished permanent observers.
Mr. Chairman, in my capacity as Secretary of the Permanent Council and Secretary to the General Assembly, I had indicated on an earlier occasion in the Permanent Council that I would come back after the General Assembly with brief information with regard to how the General Assembly went and the preparatory process, so I want to thank you very much for allowing the General Secretariat to present at this point a very preliminary report on the General Assembly 2008 in terms of the preparatory process, the meetings as they were conducted on the day before and on the days of the General Assembly, but as well to take the opportunity to look forward toward the agenda for 2008-2009, and this is for very specific reasons that I will come back to after the first two issues have been dealt with.

In terms of the preparatory process in the lead-up to the Medellín General Assembly, Mr. Chairman, distinguished representatives, one of the key principles applied in terms of preparing ourselves for the General Assembly in Colombia was to start early with the preparation. I would like to take the opportunity to thank the Permanent Mission of Colombia for the very strong, intensive engagement with our office and the General Secretariat in preparing for the General Assembly in Medellín.  

We started very early on, and we were able to sign the hosting agreement with the Government of Colombia on December 13 last year.  This is very critical because it allows the General Secretariat to start logistical and organizational preparations which normally, in previous years, only started in February and March.  This year, for this General Assembly, we started last year, and we do hope to continue this trend because it proves that it provides the best opportunity and the best environment for a successful General Assembly from the logistical and administrative perspective.

We were also, in the same context, able to count on the Chairman of the Permanent Council, as well as the member states, to start on January 23 this year with the Preparatory Committee and the installation of the Subcommittee on Agenda and Procedure and the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters, both very critical in terms of the preparatory process in the lead-up to the General Assembly.

I can inform you, Mr. Chairman, that the Preparatory Committee held six sessions between January 23 and May 21, the Subcommittee on Agenda and Procedure held three meetings, and the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters four meetings––very effective meetings.  I believe again we have to commend Ambassador Camilo Ospina for his leadership in this regard.

Also, the process with regard to the negotiations and the consensus building with regard to the Declaration of Medellín on Youth and Democratic Values, under the leadership of Ambassador Ospina, proved to be very successful.  As we did last year, this year we also entered the General Assembly with an approved, consensus document on the main topic for this General Assembly.

So in terms of the logistical, administrative, and organizational preparation, we were on target earlier on, but also in terms of the substantive preparations.  We have to thank here the different chairpersons of the permanent committees, the working groups, and the specialized committees for facilitating a process of consultation and of dialogue, but also of negotiations with regard to the resolutions to be presented to the General Assembly.  In 2006, the General Assembly produced 101 resolutions and six declarations; in 2007, the General Assembly adopted 96 resolutions and five declarations; and this year, in terms of the requests for efficiency and clustering of resolutions, this General Assembly in Medellín approved 84 resolutions and three declarations––a very important improvement in terms of the image the Organization is providing to the outside world.  This would not have been possible without the strong engagement of member states and the leadership of the different chairpersons.

Our organization of the General Assembly was also supported by a process of efficiency within the General Secretariat, much of which you would not have seen visibly in your own assessment, but we have been able to improve by using technology to make our preparation much more effective.

One of the key elements in this regard was the new information system and registration/accreditation system put in place.  It made it possible to have early accreditation, as well as less work during the General Assembly in terms of accrediting last-minute announcements of delegates.  Though this system, we registered 1,216 delegates to this General Assembly, and we have to add to that number 900 members of the media––print, radio and television.  Although this was not a number that we had anticipated, we have heard very little or no complaints from the media in terms of the facilities provided by the Government of Colombia and the facilities and the support offered by the General Secretariat.  Thus, we believe that we were able to handle, in terms of the preparatory process, the logistical, the administrative and the organizational aspects as well as the substantive preparation, with enormous assistance from the member states.

Now, if I would move on, then, to the actual meetings in Medellín, I must inform you that while the General Assembly starts officially on Sunday evening with the official inauguration, for all practical purposes, the General Assembly basically starts already on the Tuesday or Wednesday before because we have the almost institutionalized meetings of the Young Americas Business Trust (YABT) and the Private Sector Forum on Wednesday, Thursday, and going on to Friday.  Those meetings are being held every year now.  

This year, in the context of the “Youth and Democratic Values” theme selected by the Government of Colombia, we had also a Model OAS Assembly (MOEA) in the city of Medellín, with strong participation by the universities in Medellín and in the province of Antioquia.  That provided an additional opportunity to engage the topic with the youth themselves.  This took place a week before, on May 23, if I am not incorrect.

Beyond the private sector meeting and the Young Americas Business Trust, we had this year also the unique opportunity to celebrate the sixtieth anniversary, which took place on the Saturday at the EAFIT University, and we were able, as you all know, to have with us a three previous Secretaries General to the Organization.   The debate that unfolded there provided an opportunity to talk about the OAS in terms of past achievements but also in terms of what its future role should be in the Hemisphere.

The traditional dialogues between heads of delegation and the Secretary General and the four dialogues that were mandated for this year––with civil society, the private sector, and the labor, as well as with the permanent observers––continue to be, in terms of the allocation of time and the format of the discussion, a challenge for the General Secretariat.  I’ll be very frank here, and I am suggesting basically that this is an issue on which we would like to hear your views on how to do better.  We have a given time, basically, from nine o’clock in the morning to one o’clock on the Sunday for the dialogues, but the time allocation per group has always proven to be insufficient to be able to have a substantive dialogue.  So in that regard, we look forward to hearing your perspective.

I must say that the General Secretariat embarked on a very intensive preparatory process with all of the dialogue partners––the labor movement, civil society, as well as the private sector, in terms of preparatory meetings so that we could have a focused dialogue, much more structured, much more oriented toward time management, but still it proved to be a great challenge in terms of the final outcome and the satisfaction of all the partners.

Additionally, Secretary General Insulza took the opportunity on Saturday afternoon––and I must mention this because possibly it is not so well known––to have specific consultations and discussions and debate with the youth, youth organizations, as well as with civil society.  But beyond the private dialogue, there was an opportunity for other functional groups to engage on policy matters and to share views and perspectives with the leadership of this organization.  I think that this is a very important addition to the agenda of the General Assembly.

The Sunday provides always an opportunity for bilateral meetings between member states, and we believe that that opportunity would continue to exist in future General Assemblies. This year’s General Assembly had to be reformatted in terms of the timelines because of the mandate received on March 17 to continue the Meeting of Consultation of Ministers of Foreign Affairs in Medellín regarding the situation between Ecuador and Colombia.  That is why we had on Tuesday, the last day, a shortened third plenary to facilitate the Meeting of Consultation.  

We believe that all, in general, went well.  The meeting ended at the time at which it was basically scheduled to end.  It does raise questions in general, which we have heard and which I would like to share with you, with regard as to whether there should be consideration given to the format, the structure, the timelines, and the duration of the General Assembly.  If member states have opinions with regard to this, and if they would like to share that with us, I indicated earlier that maybe through an informal consultative process we can engage in such a discussion on how to make this General Assembly, the only annual meeting of ministers of foreign affairs of the Western Hemisphere, more effective and how to make the dialogue with the private sector, civil society, the labor movement, and the permanent observers much more effective in terms of what we try to achieve in those meetings.  These are issues that need to be given due consideration at some point in time in the future, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to focus now on the agenda for 2008 and 2009.  You will receive shortly, or you would have received the proposed distribution of mandates to the different committees and working groups, but that relates to the substantive work plan to be designed for our preparation for the meeting next year in San Pedro Sula, Honduras.  Between now and San Pedro Sula, our agenda in the Hemisphere will be quite intense. 

I would like to share with you that in preparation, for instance, for the special session of the General Assembly to discuss issues with regard to the budget, which is mandated to be held before September 30, the discussion with regard to the funding of the budget would need to be started as soon as possible.  That is the first major event following the General Assembly.

Secondly, in preparation for the Summit of the Americas, the host government has indicated that at least three Summit Implementation Review Group (SIRG) meetings will be held this year, possibly in September, October, and November.  And then, of course, we will have, from April 17 to 19, the Summit of the Americas in Port-of-Spain.  In preparation for that Summit, again, early next year possibly, we will have further SIRG meetings to discuss the declaration of commitment and other arrangements for the Summit of the Americas.  

On top of that, we will have some special sessions that are mandated through the resolutions adopted this year. 

So, as you can see, in the lead-up to June next year we will have critical moments, and the General Secretariat and my office intend to share with you a timeline of activities that are going to take place over this period.

The important issue I would like to share with you is that I would like to ask for your support in starting even earlier than last year in terms of the preparations for the General Assembly.  The expectation is that the month of April next year will be quite hectic in terms of the preparations for the Summit of the Americas, also because some of the permanent representatives to the OAS are officially the national coordinators of the Summit process.  After April, we only have the month of May left for the preparation of the General Assembly in Honduras.  Our intention is to start as soon as possible and, in collaboration with Ambassador Sosa, we have already started discussions with the Government of Honduras on the preparations of the General Assembly next year.  We will have our first mission to visit Honduras later this month.  The intention is that permanent representatives would agree that on July 16, when we have the next regular meeting of the Permanent Council, we will have the official installation of the different permanent committees, and we hope that member states would be at that point also ready to elect the authorities in charge of those permanent committees and working groups.  This is important because it would allow us to start early with the process of dealing with the resolutions and approving the work plans of the permanent committees.

We also would like to start very early on with the installation of the Preparatory Committee and its two subcommittees and, subsequently, a working group on the Declaration of San Pedro Sula.  This we hope to achieve this year, not in December, but in November of this year so that we can have ample time to negotiate and to prepare an agenda for San Pedro Sula.

Mr. Chairman, I believe once we have outlined the specific items on the agenda for 2008-2009, member states would agree that it will require very strong discipline and rigid implementation of the planning so that we can conclude in a satisfactory manner the preparations for the OAS General Assembly in Honduras, as well as prepare ourselves for the meeting of hemispheric leaders in 2009 in Port-of-Spain.

This concludes my verbal report.  We will share with you some documentation in the coming weeks in terms of the calendar of activities, and the proposed distribution of the mandates that you received today will form the basis for drafting the work plans of the different permanent committees and working groups.

I thank you, and I count on your assistance during the coming nine to ten months.  Thank you very much. 
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